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I’ve always been of the philosophy that you could never have too many weapons or too much ammunition.  So I would take the vehicle and drive north to Saigon to start policing up all the weapons, communications gear, supplies that I could find and drive back down to Can Tho and increase our stockpile.  I happened to be on one of those police runs and I was out at Tan Son Nhut.  As I was driving by the Air American terminal in Tan Son Nhut, I saw ambulances starting to pull in and other vehicles starting to pull in and a lot of activity.  We got out, made our way to the front of the crowd, and that was when the helicopters started landing with the dead and wounded.  So I spent the next few hours hauling body parts out of the helicopter, taking them to the ambulances after the crash of the C-5, the inauguration of Operation Baby Lift.  The helicopters would land and we would run toward them with stretchers and basically just scrape the body parts off the deck of the helicopter and onto the stretchers and cover them with a sheet.  The husbands of some of the Defense Attaché Office wives who volunteered to take care of the children on the flight were still in the terminal, so we were doing what we could to try to spare them their horror there.  


The helicopters would come in and they would land, the rotors still churning.  We would run up.  I have a vision of the guy and the team ahead of me, you know, a white-haired guy.  I don’t know who he was.  He may have been in fact the husband of one of the women that died on the plane and he was reaching in with his arms and scraping out the chunks of meat, because that’s all they were, onto the stretcher that two people were holding and he was vomiting as he did it, into the body parts.  We tried to cover the bodies with sheets, but the rotor wash from the helicopter blades would sometimes blow the sheets away.  To me it was kind of just a fitting image of the end of the whole war.  Kind of a fitting image for something that started out with such good intentions and ended up so badly for so many.


The very last trip I made back from Saigon I was driving between Vinh Long and My Tho, and I saw people passing in a panic and crowds of people coming across the form of the road form my right to my left, fleeing something, so I stopped.  They were going “VC. VC.” And there’s a platoon of VC coming out of the tree line about three hundred yards away.  So I had about fifty yards worth of distance to decide whether you want to keep on the road before they cover the last fifty yards and get in effective range of AK-47 fire.  In about thirty seconds I decided that I’d rather get out of there than stop and engage in a firefight on their terms.  At that point it was no longer feasible to do the road trip anymore.  Before it was random sniper fire.  When you get enemy units moving in daylight, then you know you got a problem.


Our Consul General in Can Tho was a Foreign Service Officer, Francis Terry McNamara.  An interesting character very inspirational leader.  He loved his Marine security guards and his Marine security guards loved him-fierce loyalty both ways.  This was Terry McNamara’s third tour in Vietnam.  He had a great sense of loyalty to the Vietnamese.  He did not want to risk leaving behind those Vietnamese that had worked for Americans and that might face the same fate that was befalling those Cambodians in Phnom Penh. So Terry McNamara decided that by any way that’s possible he was going to get those people out.  The city of Can Tho a couple of weeks before that evacuation was shelled pretty heavily one night by the enemy.  No American casualties, fortunately, although it was a close-run thing because they were dropping shells within a hundred meters of the consulate.  A lot of civilian casualties, of course, and burned a good chunk of the city from the fires that started there.  That was the first heavy artillery attack against the city in some years.  I think an indicator of things to come.  I think the CIA decided at that point that they would do what they could to accelerate the evacuation of their people and themselves, and not without reason.  Had they ended up as prisoners, it would not have gone well for them.  Terry McNamara and I had done a helicopter reconnaissance in an Air America helicopter earlier of the route that we might have to take.  We were aware of the intelligence reports that showed the disposition of enemy forces, and the river runs through enemy territory.  The potential for fire fights, ambushes, was very great, and we recognized that risk and took whatever measures we could to arm ourselves to be able to counteract it. 


McNamara had arranged to have four Air America helicopters ready to assist in the evacuation that came sooner than expected.

It was then decided we would make contingency arrangements to go down the Bassac River and out to sea if necessary.  While a more dangerous course of action, it was one that would enable us to bring a lot of our Vietnamese with us in case they could not get out earlier.  So we had two boats which were basically old landing craft and we also got a wooden boat used for fishing or rice hauling or what have you and we staged all of those just in case they would be needed.  It was a very wise choice to do so, because as events turned out that was how we made it out.  The times kind of blend together in my mind now.  But, early that morning of April 29 the city was rocketed again, at about 4 A.M.  Word came from Saigon to launch the evacuation.  Consul General McNamara made the determination to launch the helicopters to Saigon to help evacuate the Americans there, and that we would take the boats out.  Unfortunately, the agency personnel assigned to Can Tho decided to take the helicopters, and instead of going to Saigon, flew out to navy ships in the China Sea.  When they did, they left behind their communicator at the embassy and several of their Filipino employees, the third-country national employees.  And we were able to bring them out with us when we came.  It was a sore point at the time.  We crammed a couple hundred people easily into those boats.  If they’re Vietnamese, they’re smaller than Americans.  Whatever we could cram on the rice barge.  Total number of Americans that we bought down the river that day was I think about eighteen Americans and probably about three hundred or so Vietnamese refugees.  


We got the word by radio from the compound to get out there immediately.  We got there, the agency had taken their small speed boat the marines had planned on using for the river evacuation.  It was to be close-in fire support as the first line of defense between us and the boats full of the refugees.  Unfortunately, they had already taken that boat and their machine guns back to their compound for the helicopters so they kind of left us holding the bag.  Fortunately I still had another machine gun, a BAR, and a lot of other weapons, but we would have appreciated the extra range that an M-60 gives you.  When we got to the compound, pretty much everybody had boarded.  We got on board, and found that the Vietnamese crew of the boat had deserted.  They had changed their mind.  They didn’t want to go.  But Terry McNamara was a former submarine sailor in World War II and naval officer in Korea so we figured he could figure out how to operate the landing craft.  And he did.  We were going to cast off.  As we were pulling away from the little pier you could see some of the Filipino employees, agency employees which we thought had already been evacuated, come running down the gang plank and the Vietnamese starting to come into the compound.  I and one of my Marines jumped ashore and started throwing them on board, and we hopped back aboard and took off.  Got out in the center of the river, joined up with the other boat, and the rice barge that we had with us.  We then proceeded to head downriver and out to sea.


There had been arrangements made earlier in case we went the river route.  There was supposed to be a Navy ship at the mouth of the Bassac River to pick us up when we came out.  So, we set sail, so to speak, and headed down the river.  There were six Marines, twelve U.S. civilians.  We’d gone a few miles downriver when we were stopped by South Vietnamese patrol boats who fired a couple shots across our bow, and we were surrounded by several of the boats.  The Vietnamese government had passed the word that no military-age, Vietnamese males would be allowed to evacuate or get out as evacuees or refugees.  We had some aboard.  They were family members or employees, whatever the case may be.  So the order had been given by Commander Tang to stop us and search the vessels.  Terry McNamara had been very astute early on in meeting with Commander Tang, making arrangements to get his family to safety.  As a result Commander Tang’s boat showed up alongside us.  He and the Consul General talked back and forth.  Commander Tang says, “Do you have any military age males on board?”  And Terry said, “Oh no, we wouldn’t do that.”  Commander Tang said thank you very much, and that was that.  It was an interesting moment there because as the Vietnamese gunboats were leaving, one of the young sailors jumped aboard our boat just briefly because his father was one of the refugees we were taking out.  They said good-bye, I think probably knowing they would never see each other again.  So it was a human element too, you know, something that’s really indeed overwhelming at the time.


So the Vietnamese gunboats left, leaving us free to go downriver and we set sail again and about an hour later, we came under attack from enemy positions on the bank of the river, the North bank of the Bassac River.  They launched 8-40 rocket fire at us and they missed.  We opened up with everything we had.  We weren’t sure if we hit them or not but we suppressed the fire and that was the idea behind it.  We managed to get through with no casualties, but we knew worse times were coming because we were starting to enter the portion of the Bassac River that narrows dramatically into small channels before it widens out again.  And if we were going to get hit and taken out that’s when it was going to really happen, but just as we started to enter it, a rain storm broke, just a driving rain, so hard, so thick that from the stern of the little boat you could not see the bow.  It was that heavy.  And it must have rained for twenty-five to thirty minutes, hard. 


Well, the sound of the water, the force of the water hitting the river muffled the engine of the boats and the thickness of the sheets of rain masked us visually from enemy positions on the shore.  We made it through the most dangerous part of the river under the cover of the rain.  By the time it ended we were through the narrow channels there, and opened out again into the wider part of the river.  No more firefights after that.  We were approached several times by boats, fishing boats, who knows, maybe river pirates.  It was common there, but any time a boat came close to us, the Marines would stand up with the weapons and so forth.  Whoever they were they decided that they could find more productive use of their time and they’d immediately veer off and head elsewhere.


It was about sunset when we reached the mouth of the Bassac River and headed out to sea.  No ship in sight.  We tried contacting everybody on the radio that we had but none of the frequencies that we were given seemed operable.  About the only thing we could pick up when we went through the dials was Vietnamese.  The South Vietnamese under attack or North Vietnamese attacking.  We basically hoped to be out of the mouth of the river far enough from shore to be out of range of fire but within sight of the shore and we remained there for an hour or two, attempting radio contact.  Then we had to make a decision of what we were going to do.  We could see on shore, tracer fire and explosions and one of the towns or base camps was under attack.  That obviously was not a choice option, so we decided that we’d head out to sea and take our chances.


So we set sail, headed south.  About two in the morning we saw a light.  Couldn’t tell what it was, knew it wasn’t land, probably had to be a ship of some sort.  We had flares that we would periodically fire off and try to attempt to make radio contact asking them to fire a flare in return, if they acknowledged our signal.  Never did, but we kept heading for them and finally when we moved onto view it was the SS Pioneer Contender, a merchant vessel which  several weeks before played a very big part in the evacuation of Danang.  It was operated by the Military Sealift Command and had a platoon of U.S. Marines on board for security.  We got within sight of the vessel and hailed it.  They answered back and we told them who we were.  First they wanted us to throw out weapons in the water.  They were used to pulling aboard Vietnamese refugees and didn’t want any problems but about that time we said we were marines and we were coming aboard with our weapons or we weren’t coming aboard.


Well, once they heard that they perked up and said we could come on board.  We did in fact board and come to find out that in fact, they were not waiting for us.  They were there by chance.  We were so damned tired at that point.  I mean I hadn’t had any sleep in well over twenty-four hours.  None of us had much sleep in the days preceding that.  We were sunburned.  We were tired.  We were just very happy to be aboard a bigger vessel.  One that we didn’t have to try to sail ourselves.    

